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ORATION—DEMOCRACY AND EDUCATION
By Hon. JEREMIAH E. BURKE, LL. D.

I — ROYALTY to the Past! The Irish peo-

I 1^ I
pie among many beautiful legends

I——-J have this: That the great O'Donog-
li^^^jflj hue, though he died and was buried

far from his native land, was brought
back by angels to home and fatherland, there

to rest in an unfrequented glen nearby his dear
Killarney, awaiting the time when his country
demanding his splendid services, he shall arise

from the grave and lead his embattled hosts

once more to victory.

Strange and fantastic though this legend

appears, it is nevertheless true. Our great

ones lead us from the grave. The spirit of the

past abides with the present and controls the

destinies of the future.

And in these stirring post-bellum days of

restoration and readjustment, the American
people must not confound reconstruction with

revolution. We must be loyal to the traditions

of the past. We must adhere to whatever is

best in the past, adapt it to the changed condi-

tions of the present, and in the light of the

present and the past anticipate the demands
and the needs of the future. That is states-

manship and patriotism.

France broke with the past at the time of the

French Eevolution. Following Rousseau, the

precursor, France attempted to reorganize

everything anew. The old order was over-

thrown. The revolutionists revised the Gre-

gorian calendar. They began with the year
"1." They changed the names of the months
and of the days of the week. Since the crea-

tion of the world, seven days had constituted a

week. According to the Revolutionists the

week should comprise ten days, based upon a

decimal system—a desecration against which
even the beasts of burden uttered protest.

They overthrew the past, and the logical result

was the Reign of Terror.

In nu)re recent times another nation has

broken with the past. Upon the battlefields of

Sadowa and Sedan, Prussia sated Avith power
and greed determined to establish a military

despotism. The Prussian militarists disregard-
ed the lessons of Alexander, Hannibal, Caesar
and Napoleon. They would establish an abso-

lute state. Bismarck proclaimed that the

schoolmaster was abroad in the land, but the

schoolmaster was not free. He was an officer

of the state, obedient to the state, compelled to

do the bidding of the state. When he should
teach and how he should teach was prescribed

]>y the state. All the agencies within the state

became subservient to the military clique. Grov-

ernment existed for the favored few. In fifty

years the thought of the people was distorted

and malformed in conformity with despotic
theories.

The state was apotheosized. The German
people came to associate Kaiser with deity;

were led to believe that militarism was a bless-

ing, that the hands of all the world were raised

against them, and that Germany was justified

on patriotic grounds in committing outrageous
acts of sacrilege and brutality.

All of this wilful perversion of a people 's

mental and moral perspective was manifestly
the result of false education.

The Fathers of the Republic: The fore-

fathers of the American Republic did not break
with the past. They built upon the past. The
Pilgrim Fathers proclaimed allegiance to the

past in the covenant to which they subscribed
in the cabin of the Mayflower, The uprising
in '76 was an evolution as well as a revolution.

And when the patriot fathers met at Inde-
pendence Hall on that immortal Fourth of July
they declared no newly found principles, but
they revoiced old truths. They assumed and
they asserted that all men are created equal;
not a few men but all men, not a clique or a
faction, but mankind everywhere.

This equality proclaimed by the fathers has
never meant uniformity or similarity. Men
differ ill personal appearance, in intellectual

power and in spiritual graces. What the

fathers meant was that all men are equal before
the law, and this idea implies equality of privi-
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